
Wednesday, December 1, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, bread is a daily staple in the 
lives of many people.  There are many images of bread in 
the Scriptures.  In the Exodus in the desert I provided 
manna like a bread for My people.  I multiplied the bread 
and the fish for the 4,000 and the 5,000 as in today’s 
Gospel reading.  I also multiply Myself in the consecrated 
bread of Holy Communion throughout the ages.  In the modern 
Exodus of the coming tribulation I will multiply the manna 
of Holy Communion as delivered by My holy angels to My 
faithful people.  I am the Bread of Life, and you cannot 
have eternal life unless you eat My Flesh and drink My 
Blood in the consecrated Host and Wine.  Be thankful, My 
people, for the gift of Myself that I share with you in 
Holy Communion.  One day My faithful will share at My 
Wedding Banquet when you are worthy to take your place in 
heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many of the early Christian 
martyrs died for their faith at the hands of the Romans.  
After many years the blood of these martyrs was vindicated 
when the Roman Empire was destroyed.  In the coming 
tribulation there again will be martyrs for loving Me, and 
they will be killed by the Antichrist and the evil ones 
following him.  But again the blood of these martyrs will 
also be vindicated as I will dash all the evil humans and 
evil spirits into hell to be chained.  My power is stronger 
than that of any creature of mine.  I died for all of 
mankind’s sins and by My Blood sacrifice I defeated death, 
sin, Satan and the Antichrist.  They must succumb to My 
power which is truth and love.  Only those, who are 
purified in spirit, can enter into the perfection of 
heaven.  Trust in My power, for when evil is defeated, you 
will share in the glory of My Era of Peace.” 
 
Thursday, December 2, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, I talked to you recently about 
not being lukewarm, but instead be strong in your faith and 
do not be afraid to speak out against the immorality in 
your society.  There also are lukewarm priests who also are 
hiding, as in this vision, from their responsibility to 
speak out to save the souls under their care.  A pastor and 
an assistant priest are being held accountable to Me for 
the teaching of My Word to their flock.  It is one thing to 
explain or comment on the readings of the day, but it is 
another to apply it to the moral problems going on in your 
society.  Preaching to save souls is not  about worrying 
about being popular or gathering great amounts in the 



collection basket.  Priests may become unpopular to talk 
about people’s sins, but they will be respected for 
properly fulfilling their role as religious leaders.  
Priests need to speak out against having abortions, 
avoiding the use of birth control devices, avoiding 
vasectomies and tube tying, avoiding living together 
without marriage, avoiding masturbation, adultery, and bad 
language.  All of these sins need to be confessed in the 
confessional to a priest if souls are to be forgiven and 
restore grace to their souls.  It is up to the priest to 
teach these morals  and encourage their people to go to 
frequent Confession.  Anything short of this in their 
homilies is a refusal to carry out their duties to save the 
souls in their parish.  Pray for all of your priests, 
especially those in your own parish.”   
 
Thursday, December 2, 2004:

Prayer Group:     
 Jesus said: “My people, man has explored outer space 
on the moon and also things under water in the oceans.  It 
is oxygen that you breathe that is necessary under water, 
in outer space and in normal living.  Breathing oxygen is 
so common place that you do not even realize how necessary 
it is for your survival.  Some need extra oxygen to breathe 
by tanks because of lung diseases.  Be thankful that I 
provide enough oxygen for everyone to breathe, but you also 
must be careful not to destroy the trees and the plankton 
in the ocean by pollution which could decrease the oxygen 
supply.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, when you wake up in the 
morning, you are provided with My light from your sun which 
allows you to see and go about your work.  At night man has 
provided light with candles, gas lamps, light bulbs, and 
fluorescent lights.  Candles and oil lamps have been around 
for many years.  Light bulbs with electricity lights your 
way at night and again you take this for granted as you 
flip a switch.  Be thankful for My gifts of the sun and 
man’s inventions that I have inspired so you can have light 
both day and night.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are so used to your gas 
heaters keeping you warm in the winter that you forget how 
this gas arrives at your house.  During ice storms with 
power outages, you realize how important electricity and 
natural gas is in keeping you comfortable.  When your 
heating bills go up, you also are seeing an increased cost 
to obtain your gas and other heating fuels.  Again be 
thankful for those who provide your fuels at still a 



reasonable cost.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, look at all the conveniences 
that come into your houses that make your lives easier.  
You have electricity to run your lights, gas heaters, 
ovens, and all of your electrical appliances.  You have gas 
lines for heating water, water lines for drinking and 
washing, telephone lines for communications of phones and 
computers, cable or satellite dishes for your TVs.  All of 
these comforts cost money, but they are many times 
necessities of life.  Again be thankful for these blessings 
that are not found in every country.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, America has been blessed with 
many skills, inventors, and natural resources to provide a 
living in jobs for your people.  Your research continues to 
try and improve your lives to make you comfortable and free 
of diseases.  Man has abused nature in some pollution of 
the air and the water.  You will see that it is more 
important to protect your environment than provide more 
profits for those greedy for wealth.  Do not let the men 
with money so control your lives that you become their 
slaves.  Man was meant to be free to make his own choices 
without someone forcing their way on you.” 
     Jesus said: “My people, in many countries you have 
freedom to worship Me in a number of religions.  This gift 
of faith is a blessing to know, love, and serve your 
Creator.  Worship your Lord and Master every day as you 
tell Me how much you love Me.  I thank you for your many 
hours of Adoration and your rosaries for the reparation of 
sins.  Continue to ask for My help and My graces so you 
will have the spiritual strength to survive in this evil 
world.  By following My laws and sharing with others, you 
can be saved to be with Me in heaven one day.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, another great gift is life 
itself which was brought about by My creation of man and 
woman.  This gift of creating life I have shared with a 
husband and wife in marriage.  As you see each new life 
come into this world, it is a miracle how human beings are 
raised to adults with all of your faculties of reason.  
Give thanks to Me for each life that comes to you with a 
soul in each body.  By your senses you see a beautiful 
world that I have provided for all of your needs.  Even as 
life passes on, your spirit will live on forever.  Always 
have your souls purified with frequent Confession so you 
will be prepared to meet Me at your judgment at death.” 
 
Friday, December 3, 2004: (Brendon’s Confirmation, me as 
sponsor) 



 Jesus said: “My people, all of My baptized and 
confirmed faithful are My soldiers in faith whom I am 
sending out into the world to proclaim My Word of love in 
the Gospels to all the nations.  This blooming flower is 
how I want the power of the Holy Spirit to empower My 
confirmands, just as the wind and fire came upon My 
disciples at Pentecost.  As you are enlightened by the Holy 
Spirit, He also blesses you with His seven gifts of wisdom, 
piety, counsel, fortitude, knowledge, understanding, and 
fear of the Lord.  At this sacrament you are also 
personally making a commitment to know, love, and serve Me, 
as well as denouncing the devil.  You are called to renew 
your Baptismal vows and go out to all the nations and share 
your spiritual faith and money with those around you.  You 
are temples of the Holy Spirit and you share the presence 
of the Blessed Trinity among you as we sustain your life 
spirit in existence.  Be grateful for all of My sacraments 
of grace that I share with your souls.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, today’s families are under a 
lot of stress and anxiety to provide a living for their 
children.  The expenses of cars and homes often cause 
parents to have more than one job.  Education and health 
are becoming harder to support for colleges and medical 
bills.  Some are more fortunate than others, but good 
planning of living within a family’s means could lower some 
expenses.  If a home or a car is too expensive, then 
something less than new could be sufficient.  Planning for 
your spiritual lives and that of your children should be 
even more important than the material things.  That is why 
love and trust of each spouse is needed for a family to 
have peace.  Love of Me also is important for each member.  
If your families are centered around prayer, instead of 
money and possessions, your lives would have less stress 
and more trust in Me to provide for your needs.”  
 
Saturday, December 4, 2004: (First Saturday of the Blessed 
Mother) 
 Jesus said: “My people, as you prepare for Christmas 
in Advent, you are honoring My Blessed Mother as an 
instrument of your salvation.  It was My Blessed Mother’s 
consent that enabled Me to come into this world through the 
power of the Holy Spirit.  I must acknowledge that I 
prepared My Blessed Mother for her role by making her 
sinless even from birth.  It was proper that I could only 
be conceived in a sinless mother because, like in heaven, 
everything must be holy and perfect where I abide.  As you 
honor My Blessed Mother, she is your mother as well, since 



I gave her to you at the foot of the cross in the person of 
St. John the apostle.  As you commemorate My birth and give 
thanks for My becoming a man for your salvation, be 
thankful also for My Blessed Mother’s fiat in being My 
humble servant.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, it does not matter what time 
you make time to visit Me in My Blessed Sacrament.  Many 
like to visit Me at night when it is quiet to pray.  All of 
those faithful, that come back to give Me thanks, are like 
the publican who humbled himself by acknowledging his 
sinfulness.  These are the souls who are storing up 
treasure in heaven and have gained more spiritually when 
you leave.  Those, who forget or refuse to visit My Blessed 
Sacrament, are like the other nine who refused to thank God 
for healing their leprosy.  You indeed have many things to 
be thankful for with all of My gifts to you.  You have been 
given spiritual and physical gifts which need to be shared 
with everyone.  When you have love for others, it will keep 
you busy in taking care of their needs.  Love one another 
as I love you.”  
 
Sunday, December 5, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, those, who lived before I came 
to the earth, could only wait for their Redeemer to come.  
Those, who died, could only wait in the place of the dead 
and could not enter heaven.  I am the Redeemer and Savior 
of all mankind from their sins.  The serpent is also with 
you in the devil and he tempts you with worldly possessions 
and pleasures as he tempted Adam and Eve to sin.  But with 
Me present in your lives you have hope in Me to be raised 
up in heaven because I have opened the gates of heaven to 
all who are worthy.  You commemorate My birth at Christmas, 
but I am already present for you in My consecrated Host at 
Holy Communion and at Adoration or My tabernacle.  Call on 
Me in your daily prayers and I will help you to withstand 
the devil’s temptations.  The attraction of the things of 
the world will not help you to heaven and they will be gone 
tomorrow.  So seek heavenly things that will last forever 
instead of worldly possessions that are passing away.  The 
most important gift, that you can give, is yourself both to 
Me in love and to those around you.  Keep your focus on Me 
in Christmas and do not be so distracted by worldly gifts.” 
 
Monday, December 6, 2004: (St. Nicholas) 
 Jesus said: “My people, man wants the money generated 
from manufacturing, the power from power plants, and the 
freedom of transportation with your cars, but very few 



people are concerned with how you are destroying your 
environment.  Clean air and clean water are a heritage that 
you received from Me at creation, and you need to pass on 
these same gifts to your children as you received them.  
The readings from Isaiah speak of a beautiful environment 
coming when I will renew the earth for the Era of Peace.  
Again, all Scripture has to be fulfilled, and this is 
another that will happen in My time.  Until I return, it is 
still your responsibility to take care of this finite 
earth’s resources.  Do not let those greedy for profits and 
more money destroy your water and air.  It is very 
difficult to struggle for a clean environment because there 
is little obvious reward.  Think of taking care of your 
water and air as you are obligated to take care of your own 
body without any abuses.  You are all custodians of the 
earth, and you all need clean air to breathe and clean 
water to drink.  So plan accordingly as you praise Me for 
your gifts.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, America is so interested in 
Arab politics only as it concerns guarding the oil deposits 
in that area.  Supporting continuous wars in this region 
will continue to raise the price of oil and cost America 
its troops for defending against constant terrorism.  
America could use alternative fuels in place of oil, as I 
mentioned before about hydrogen and ethanol.  Even the 
Germans in World War II manufactured a synthetic oil for 
their fuel needs.  If America produced its own renewable 
fuels, you would no longer have to even touch Arab oil, and 
they would run out of money to support the Arab terrorists 
and their weapons.  Look for ways to stop the cause of 
these wars and you would be better adjusting your fuel 
economy to making more jobs in your own country.  Man can 
use his inventive skills to replace oil that will run out, 
and switch to more environmentally safe fuels.  The real 
problem will be to address your overall energy and fuel 
needs as well as your deficit of payments and your budget 
deficits.  Pray that your leaders will look for more 
freedom from your oil dependency and stop your incessant 
wars.” 
 
Tuesday, December 7, 2004: (St. Ambrose) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of many people 
pulling in a great number of fish represents My faithful 
all over the world that are praying and working to bring 
souls into the faith.  It is the first step to bring people 
to be baptized into the faith, but maintaining your faith 
takes work and love of Me to continue.  Just as in today’s 



Gospel of going out to get the lost sheep, My faithful also 
need to reach out to bring those souls, who have fallen 
away from their faith, back into My good graces in My 
sacraments.  Remember how heaven is joyful over one lost 
soul that repents and returns to Me.  Saving souls is the 
most important work that you could do in this life, and 
especially your own soul with My help.  Continue to pray 
for sinners who need conversion, because many souls are 
being distracted by the things and cares of the world.  
They are also losing their focus on Me due to a lack of 
prayer in their lives.   When you bring a soul back to 
Confession after many years, you too rejoice over saving 
that soul.  So all the souls, that you meet all over the 
world, need your call to holiness, and it is everyone’s 
responsibility to save your soul and others.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, in this last year you have 
seen more signs of pestilence with many infestations of 
locusts in various parts of the world.  Some have described 
these locust attacks as Biblical proportioned plagues that 
are consuming food where people need it the most in Africa.  
These are just a few signs that are described in the 
Scriptures as the end times.  Those, who are people of 
faith and can discern these events, are seeing the 
description of the end times happening before their eyes.  
There are new threats being discussed of bird flu that 
could spread and kill many millions of people if it got out 
of control.  Up to this time there have not been many 
deaths, but there are concerns if an epidemic broke out 
that has a high death rate.  Even in America there was 
concern that not enough flu shots were available for those 
who needed protection the most among the elderly.  New flu 
viruses are mutating faster than before, and there is also 
a concern that current flu shots may not fight a new mutant 
virus that could have a high death rate.  Pray My people 
that you will have your soul always ready to meet Me, if I 
come suddenly with My judgment.” 
 
Wednesday, December 8, 2004: (Immaculate Conception) 
 Jesus said: “My people, today is a beautiful feast of 
My Blessed Mother’s Immaculate Conception by the power of 
the Holy Spirit.  She is the one that I prepared for all 
time to be My mother without sin.  She is an example of 
full consecration to serving Me and she lived in the Divine 
Will without sin even after her birth.  This vision 
starting in darkness represents how My Blessed Mother’s yes 
to the angel shows her role with Me in bringing salvation 
to all of mankind, and My Light coming into the world.  Her 



statue being carried in procession among the people is 
properly honoring the Mother of God.  This is a new dawn of 
spirituality for all of mankind as My Blessed Mother is the 
new Eve of this generation.  At My Blessed Mother’s 
Immaculate Conception all of heaven rejoiced. With My 
Blessed Mothers’s coming into being, this is a 
foreshadowing of My Incarnation as a man so I could die on 
the cross for all of you.  This is God’s plan of salvation 
that God the Father has sent His only Begotten Son among 
humanity.  Even though My birth is celebrated on Christmas, 
I first entered humanity at conception on the Annunciation 
as in the reading.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the Church celebrates this 
feast of the Immaculate Conception on the day of My Blessed 
Mother’s designated day of conception.  This correlates to 
her designated birthday on September 8th, nine months later.  
The bells are ringing because you are celebrating the 
beginning of the life of My Blessed Mother on earth.  Her 
yes at My designated conception by the Holy Spirit on March 
25th, the Annunciation, is a foreshadowing of My designated 
birth on Christmas, December 25th which you will soon be 
commemorating at the end of Advent.  During Advent as you 
await Christmas, you can do some little penances as a gift 
that you can bring to Me at My crib. Preparing for 
Christmas spiritually will gain you more merits than all of 
your gift giving and decorations.  Remember to keep focused 
on Me as the reason for all the bells ringing on 
Christmas.”  
 
Thursday, December 9, 2004: (St. Juan Diego) 
 Jesus said: “My people, some brave people have used My 
Nativity scene as part of their Christmas decorations 
without worry if it offends anyone to talk about God.  In 
reality it is the few who are trying to force their non-
belief in God on everyone else.  TIME MAGAZINE’s story of 
My birth is amazing for a secular magazine.  It is a fact 
that I, as the Son of God, was born into historical time 
for all to see My miracles and My proclamation that the 
Kingdom of God is at hand.  This stage scene portrays My 
Blessed Mother, Myself as an infant, St. Joseph, the 
shepherds, the wise men, the angels singing, and even the 
barn animals.  The angels singing Alleluia and the wise men 
following an unusual star to Bethlehem make a beautiful 
entry for My birth, and a witness that God has visited His 
people and fulfilled his promise to send a Redeemer for 
everyone’s sins.  Even as you prepare for commemorating My 
birth at Christmas, you too, are called to witness to My 



glory in My coming by My Incarnation as a man.  You too, 
are also on your own stage of life, and just as the 
shepherds and the wise men proclaimed My birth, you are all 
to proclaim God’s glory from the rooftops without worry of 
criticism or persecution.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people,  your oil prices and oil 
spills have been in your news.  When there is an attack on 
oil pipelines or on Saudi Arabia, a rise results in oil 
prices.  Your recent high prices were from a larger demand 
when people were driving more.  Prices have come down 
slightly as winter curtails driving.  Spills, attacks on 
oil supplies, and terrorism  in oil countries can 
contribute to higher prices.  Fuels and commodities are 
getting higher prices also as the dollar declines in value.  
Pray for those who are having hardships with higher prices 
and low paying jobs.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the darkness represents the 
evil in your world with a moral degradation in how you are 
living.  The light is My Light of hope and love that I 
spread around the world for those who are listening to My 
Word and have faith in My promises.  The wine and bread on 
the table symbolize how I will provide for your needs if 
you call on Me in faith.  Do not despair or be down trodden 
with the trials and disappointments in life.  I know all of 
your needs, and those, who call on Me, will have their 
prayers answered.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, when you come to Mass, I am 
offering you My spiritual food of My Flesh and Blood under 
the appearances of bread and wine.  I want My people to 
reverence My Blessed Sacrament in your spiritual life that 
will nourish your soul and help you through life.  Physical 
needs are passing and they are never satisfied for long.  
Spiritual food has a lasting effect on your soul and My 
Eucharist will heal any effects from your sins.  Trust in 
My plan for your life as I am leading you to heaven.  
Without My heavenly food, you cannot have eternal life.  
Receive Me worthily by frequent Confession and your soul 
will be completely satisfied.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many times your power plants 
and metal needs require mining coal and ores for these 
plants to keep going.  Mining can be a hazardous living 
both for health and the danger of fires and mine cave-ins.  
Several times people have been killed in mining disasters 
recently.  Just as some jobs are hazardous to physical 
life, you also should see dangers in your spiritual life as 
well.  The devil lays many snares to lead people into 



mortal sin which is death to the soul.  My grace of 
absolution awaits you in Confession to forgive your mortal 
and venial sins, so spiritual life can be restored to your 
soul.  Guard your souls from the dangers of sin, just as 
you take precautions in life to preserve your physical life 
from death.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen a great housing 
boom with your low interest rates.  When you build a house, 
you have to count the costs if you can afford the size and 
materials that you have chosen.  It is fruitless to start 
something that you cannot afford to finish.  In the same 
way you must plan how you are going to get to heaven by 
counting the costs of giving up your control over your life 
for My sake.  Unless you can totally consecrate everything 
over to Me, then you are not ready to serve Me as you need 
to gain heaven.  You came into this world without anything 
and you will leave in the same way, so follow Me and My 
Gospel of love.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many times I have taught you 
how you have to struggle every day to improve in your 
perfection to be ready for heaven.  Each day is like one 
step closer to your eternal destination.  Your life only 
has so much time and so many steps, so make the most of 
your time in loving Me and loving your neighbor as 
yourself.  At times these steps are more difficult and it 
is during these trials that you can call on My help so you 
can be purified of your worldly desires.  Keep moving 
forward in faith and you will find your eternal reward in 
heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, Advent brings you closer to My 
Blessed Mother as you contemplate My birth at Christmas.  
She also is honored on her ‘Immaculate Conception’ and as 
‘Our Lady of Guadeloupe’.  Give thanks to My Blessed Mother 
for all she does for you and continue your rosaries for her 
intentions.  She brings your petitions to Me just as she 
asked Me to help with the wine at Cana.  Love your heavenly 
Mother Mary because she watches over you in all of your 
difficulties.”  
 
Friday, December 10, 2004: (Funeral for George Rolfe-Terry 
West) 
 Jesus said: “My people, I give everyone certain 
talents and a plan for your life.  Unfortunately, wars and 
hard economic times can interfere with your life’s plans.  
It is unfortunate that some skills, that you desire to use, 
may have to be put aside to provide for your family’s 
living expenses.  There are many people that find jobs out 



of need than those that may fit what you were schooled in.  
With faith in Me you can adapt to other skills to fit your 
needs.  I know your needs and I take care of My people in 
ways you could not believe possible.  Look at how I feed 
the birds of the air and how beautifully I dress the lilies 
of the field.  If I do this for a flock of birds, and you 
are more valuable than these, imagine how I will take care 
of your needs.  Ask Me in prayer and you will see how you 
will have food to eat, clothes to wear, and a place of 
shelter.  People of the world are anxious and worried about 
these things, but My faithful trust in My help and live in 
peaceful harmony knowing that they will be taken care of.  
Even in death I will help those in sorrow as you celebrate 
the new life for this soul.  Those, who believe in Me and 
follow My ways, will be assured of their reward in a better 
place in heaven.” 
 St. Therese said: “My dear little one, I have waited 
for the moment when you would ask me for the message 
because you were thinking that I only came to correct you.  
I do love to help you in your mission to save souls, and 
this was well portrayed when I prayed to save the soul of 
the condemned man in the latest movie about me.  Many souls 
can be saints like me just doing the little things in life 
to help people.  You can help someone as you did tonight in 
fixing the lady’s flat tire or with financial donations.  
When you give of yourself spontaneously, it is the love of 
Jesus that is moving you to act.  As you consecrate  
yourself to Jesus, you are willing to do everything for 
Jesus without holding back or looking for excuses.  You are 
being called to be like little children in blind faith and 
trust in Jesus.  By doing your little way of helping, you 
too can progress on your way to sainthood in heaven.  You 
do not have to be a cloistered nun to be a saint, but you 
can be a saint in the world by overcoming all of the 
distractions and attractions of the things of the world.  
Focus entirely on following Jesus in a simple life and you 
will be able to make time for Him each day of your life.  
Continue to pray and encourage souls to be saved because 
this is Jesus’ mission for you in your work.”  
 
Saturday, December 11, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, this soiled linen represents 
how tarnished a soul looks with many venial sins on it.  At 
times you need to pray and meditate on what sins that you 
have committed.  Analyze how you are living to see how you 
can improve your spiritual life.  Think of how life’s many 
desires have control over you because in order to come to 



heaven, you must cleanse all of these earthly desires from 
your mind here on earth or in purgatory.  Look at the sins 
that you commit the most often as to where you need to 
direct your best efforts.  Do not despair or get 
disappointed with your sins, but know that you can come to 
Me in Confession and I will forgive you of all of your 
sins.  Then your soul will be pure and white as the 
clothing you wore at your Baptism.  Every time that you 
sin, you offend Me and your love for Me can be diminished 
or blinded by your attraction to pleasures and possessions.  
That is why your daily prayer and frequent Confession are 
so necessary to keep your focus on Me and a desire for 
heavenly things in avoiding sin.  Keep focused on helping 
others and loving Me than on your selfish motives for 
having things.  When love and faith take up your life, I 
can use you most in saving your soul and the souls of 
others.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have just heard the 
beautiful music of the Messiah, but if you were in heaven 
the music would be many times more beautiful  and it lasts 
forever.  Think if you could take your most favorite piece 
of music and hold that high of enjoyment forever, and you 
would have a small sense of one of the joys of heaven.  In 
heaven My peace and love envelop you as you feel My 
Presence all around you.  Being in My Presence is what your 
soul craves and when you are with your Creator, your soul 
will be fully satisfied.  On earth you can be in My 
Presence in front of My Blessed Sacrament in My tabernacle, 
at Adoration, or when you receive Me in Holy Communion.  My 
Real Presence is the closest taste of heaven that you can 
experience in this life.  When you are in front of Me, 
there is calm and peace that your soul yearns for.  But you 
must do more than worship and adore Me.  You must share 
your love with Me and help others.  You must have good 
deeds in your hands and prayers on your lips if you wish to 
see Me in heaven.  It is by your actions that you will be 
judged.  All of My Adorers will have a special place in My 
heart for all of your many hours of Adoration that you 
spent loving your Lord.  Rejoice as in this beautiful 
music, for one day I will take My faithful to your glorious 
reward in heaven.” 
 
Sunday, December 12, 2004: (Gaudete Sunday) 
 Jesus said: “My people, the Third Sunday of Advent is 
called Joyful Sunday, and in this spirit I bring peace to 
calm the wars, anger, and fighting in your world that has 
more hate than love.  You need peace among nations and even 



among your own family members.  It  starts with loving each 
other, as I am a God of love.  When you pray at your meals 
before your Advent wreaths and candles, pray for peace in 
your families as well.  Peace among nations starts with 
peace among families and those that you meet.  Do not be so 
judgmental about others, because I am your only true judge.  
Be careful in your criticism that it not be spiteful or 
with selfish intentions.  Try to have more love in your 
voice and not demands of people or ridicule.  Every time 
that you express criticism and anger, or demands, you could 
be spreading discord in those that you are addressing.  If 
you ask people to do things, ask more out of respect than 
any selfish demands that may cause rejection.  If you work 
at love in your speech and relationships, you can spread 
more love and peace than hate.”  
 
Monday, December 13, 2004: (St. Lucy) 
 Jesus said: “My people, St. John the Baptist accepted 
his mission as a prophet even from the womb as he leapt for 
joy at My arrival of My Blessed Mother to help St. 
Elizabeth.  His witness in the desert of the coming of the 
Lamb of God was a fulfillment of his mission.  He baptized 
with water all of those who wished to repent of their sins, 
while I baptized with the fire of the Holy Spirit.  At My 
Baptism in the Jordan you had the Blessed Trinity portrayed 
for all to see in My Father’s words and the presence of a 
dove in the Holy Spirit.  St. John had courage even to 
speak out about Herod’s sin in living with his brother’s 
wife.  St. John pointed Me out as the Lamb of God to 
witness that I was the Messiah.  He even was humble enough 
to admit that he must decrease while I would increase.  All 
of St. John’s virtues and witness are what I want of all of 
My faithful.  Reach out to seek sinners to repent, and 
spread the Good News that the Kingdom of God is at hand.  
My presence is still with you at the Mass and in My 
tabernacles.  Rejoice in this season of Advent that you 
have a model to follow in St. John the Baptist.”  
 Jesus said:  “My people, I have asked you to keep some 
bikes in good working order for the day that you will have 
to go to your refuges.  You could carry your bike in a car 
until you run out of fuel.  The advantages of bikes are 
that you can travel faster and farther on a bike than 
walking or running.  Bikes do not require fuel to work, and 
they cannot be tracked as a car with a transponder in your 
electronic ignition.  You can rest and then continue on.  
It will be more difficult in snow or rain, but you can wear 
a raincoat.  If you do not leave for your refuge in time, 



the evil ones could come to your house to demand that you 
take a chip in your body.  If you refuse, you could be 
tortured or martyred in detention centers.  Pray for My 
help during the coming tribulation and I will protect your 
souls and even your bodies from the evil ones.  Once I come 
with power upon the evil ones, I will cleanse the earth of 
all evil and renew it for My Era of Peace.  Trust in My 
words because all of Scripture must be fulfilled.” 
 
Tuesday, December 14, 2004: (St. John of the Cross) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this hay in an empty manger 
means that you still have time in this Advent season to 
prepare for My coming at Christmas.  You are busy with your 
decorations, Christmas cards, and gift buying, but be aware 
to share your Christmas spirit in spiritual ways as well.  
Your daily prayers can be brought before My crib, and if 
you keep a Nativity set up all year in your prayer room, 
you can bring them to Me every day.  You can do good deeds 
for those in need, or share your time  and treasure with 
those who are poor.  Sharing with the children can always 
lift their spirits in a trying world.  Pray for peace in 
the stoppage of your wars because that is what I bring to 
you at Christmas.  With more love for your neighbors, then 
you could remove the hate and killing of wars.  My message 
of My coming in My Gospels is about love and My greatest 
act of love is when I died for all of your sins.  So come 
to Me with hands full of prayers and good deeds to show Me 
how much you love Me.  Frequent Confession also can prepare 
your soul to be worthy to receive Me in Holy Communion.  
All of these preparations are the best way that you could 
present your gifts to Me at My crib at Christmas.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, My mission at the outset was 
to save the lost sheep of Israel.  St. Joseph and My 
Blessed Mother had to register at Bethlehem because they 
were descended from King David.  I came as a Light to 
disperse the darkness of sin and to purify the souls of 
those who repented of their sins.  I came as a Redeemer and 
the Lamb of God who was led to the slaughter in a blood 
sacrifice worthy enough to forgive everyone’s sins.  My 
mission through St. Paul has brought salvation even to the 
Gentiles.  I call all souls to come to me for forgiveness 
and repentance of their sins.  By being sorry for your sins 
and willing to suffer reparation for them, you can be saved 
in My graces of My sacraments.  Even as Christmas comes 
with the star to guide the wise men, My Light is symbolized 
in that your nights will grow shorter and the light of day 
will grown longer.  The four candles of light in your 



Advent wreaths are a symbol of the many thousands of years 
that preceded My coming.  Rejoice in My Light which shows 
you the way to heaven.”  
 
Wednesday, December 15, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, in some countries it is still 
forbidden to have public Masses.  Christians are still 
being persecuted and even martyred in communist or Muslim 
countries.  As the tribulation approaches, you will again 
see more persecution of My faithful.  You will have to 
resort to secret Masses in the homes and eventually in 
rural places.  You will even be fortunate to find a 
faithful priest to offer a proper Mass for My consecrated 
Host to be valid.  If you cannot find a priest, you will be 
left with praying My Blessed Mother’s rosary and receiving 
Me in Spiritual Communion.  For those even now who cannot 
make it to daily Mass, you can also pray your rosaries and 
ask Me to come to you in Spiritual Communion.  By being 
united with Me in Spirit every day, you can have My graces 
of help in everything you do for Me.  Focus your day on 
doing My Will and I will ease the burden of life that you 
must bear.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this interruption of a 
satellite image of the earth is a sign to you that there 
will be another major power outage that will cause great 
stress.  Many are used to having their power and this 
interruption will upset many lives.  Many will be thrown 
into the dark at night and it will be difficult to heat 
your homes in the winter and for light to see.  Man has 
become so used to having power that you do not realize how 
dependent you are on your electricity.  Bank money will 
stop, gas pumps will not work, and even phone lines will 
have problems.  Give thanks and praise to Me when 
everything is working because once your power goes out, you 
will be left in the cold.” 
 
Thursday, December 16, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, even as you see Me portrayed 
as a great Light that will dispel the darkness of sin at 
Christmas, this vision is giving you an image of the coming 
darkness of the tribulation.  This beast image represents 
the Antichrist who will gradually come to power at the 
hands of the one world people.  I will allow a time of evil 
to occur before I will come again as Light and dispel this 
darkness also.  This black cloud coming over the earth 
represents the evil power associated with the beast and the 
mark that he will try to place on everyone.  This mark will 



take the form of a microchip that will be placed in the 
body.  I am encouraging My faithful to avoid taking this 
chip in the body because it will have mind control over 
people.  This will be when you are to go to the refuges led 
by your guardian angels to avoid the evil ones trying to 
force chips on you.  Just as you are rejoicing at My coming 
at Christmas, you will be rejoicing even more when I come 
to cast all the evil people and evil spirits into hell.  I 
will renew the earth and bring about My Era of Peace which 
is foreshadowed in My peace at Christmas.” 
 
Thursday, December 16, 2004: 
Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, these unusual light shapes are 
more than Christmas decorations because there is an evil 
intent to their use.  These modern electronic signs are 
part of a New Age display which is giving more glory to the 
darkness inside and outside the narrow lights.  Pentagrams 
and  other signs of witchcraft give glory to the evil one 
instead of Me.  When you see My stars, they are very bright 
and they shine a great light over the evil ones.  Follow 
the traditions of My Church to heaven and avoid any New Age 
teachings or crystals.  Worship and glorify God who is the 
only One worthy of your worship.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, a simple means of shelter in 
the wilderness is an adequate protection for My people at 
your refuges.  You need to be at a distance from your 
cities that will be fighting over food and energy supplies.  
Trust in My angels to lead you to safe havens away from the 
evil ones.  I will provide for your water, bread, and meat, 
but you will be tested by trials.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the guests and the headwaiter 
marveled at the quality of the wine that was changed from 
water.  My people at Mass marvel at My Real Presence in the 
consecrated Wine.  The Mass is a re-enactment of the Last 
Supper and a multiplication of the Bread in Holy Communion 
for all My faithful to share.  Give reverence and thanks 
for My very Real Presence in My Blessed Sacrament.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, music is a very important part 
of your liturgy and it gives joy to your celebrating My 
birth at Christmas.  Your special midnight Masses are a 
finishing touch to your gift giving and it places Me in the 
middle of your families so you can worship the Infant 
Jesus.  I come to share My peace and love all over the 
world to stop your wars, and diminish the hate between 
nations.” 



 Jesus said:  “My people, as you prepare for Christmas 
with your decorations and gift buying, remember to keep 
your focus on Me, your Infant King.  I did not want to live 
as your kings do, but I came to declare that the Kingdom of 
God is at hand.  My Kingdom is not of this world, so do not 
look for a Messiah who is an army leader.  I came to die 
and offer up My life for your sins.  This is the true glory 
of Christmas that your Redeemer is born and your salvation 
also is at hand.  You will follow Me in My Resurrection if 
you keep My laws and follow My Will.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, St. Nicholas truly cared for 
his people in bringing gifts to everyone.  But your secular 
portrayal of Christmas has focused on the gifts instead of 
the giver.  Those, who give the gifts, are sharing their 
love and care for those that the gifts are bought for.  Do 
not get so taken up with all of the latest electronic 
gifts, but be thanking Me for your salvation and think more 
about saving souls than about the gifts that you will 
receive.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, look at how many billions of 
dollars that you spend on your killing machines for war.  
You could use this money to feed, clothe, and shelter the 
poor and it would be of much more use to mankind.  Look at 
all the deficits that you are having just to support your 
war in Iraq.  If you worked as hard to be peacemakers as 
you do in your wars, there could be peace among all 
nations.  Continue to pray for the ceasing of your 
hostilities in war and you will see why peace and love are 
more important than hate in wars.” 
 
Friday, December 17, 2004: 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are preparing for 
Christmas and My coming in peace, yet this vision of your 
nation as the world’s largest arms maker shows that you are 
a major supporter of wars.  Look at your Defense Budget 
including your current financing of your war in Iraq and 
Afghanistan, and you are spending hundreds of billions of 
dollars for killing machines and making wars.  This one 
item is causing most of your debts and deficits.  America 
should be promoting peace, but all you do is export wars to 
force your own way of life on people because of your hunger 
for Arab oil.  If you do not find a way to exit these wars, 
your economy will be ruined.  You cannot help your jobs 
either by exporting jobs and not having an energy policy to 
change your fuels.  Much of your strength is in your 
people, but you are letting businesses eliminate your 
workers in favor of cheap foreign labor.  Your government 



relies on taxes to pay its debts, but if there are not 
enough workers to be taxed, then your government will fail.  
This already is a problem with many of the benefits that 
are paid out to your citizens.  America needs to control 
its spending and focus on helping people instead of killing 
people.  Pray for your leaders to make the right choices 
for saving lives and helping their own people.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, when you are young, time seems 
to pass so slowly and you never thought that you would grow 
taller.  As you became a young adult, you had to choose 
about your education, your job, and whether you would get 
married.  When you are working, you thought  how long it 
would take to reach retirement.  As your children grew 
older, they quickly left the house and married to have 
their own children.  In your retired life you are enjoying 
seeing your grandchildren get older to start life’s cycle 
all over again.  The ticking of time is relentless as the 
years pass you by and your body is aging.  You can think of 
the many things that you have done with your life, but it 
is hard to know how I will judge all of your good and bad 
deeds during your life.  It is never too late to change 
your way of life to conform your life to living My Will and 
following My laws.  Life is full of choices every day and 
it is your responsibility to fulfill the plan I have for 
your life in using your talents and showing your love for 
Me and your neighbor.  You do not have much time on the 
earth, so it is important to make the best use of your time 
in prayer and good deeds.  Before I close the book on your 
life at your death, it is important to learn why you are 
here and how you can come to heaven through My help.  You 
see people dying all around you, so you know that your day 
of death is coming soon.  Do not pass into the grave before 
you see the need to come to Me for the forgiveness of your 
sins in Confession.  Keep your soul as pure as you can, so 
when I come to carry you home, you will be ready to meet 
your Master at your judgment.  Wake up to the spiritual 
reality of who I am and how you need to choose your 
destination for all eternity by your very actions.  Choose 
the Light with Me and avoid the darkness of the devil.” 
 
Saturday, December 18, 2004: 
 Jesus said: “My people, everyone is born to live and 
follow My plan for their life.  When I came to the earth, 
My purpose for being here was to die for all of mankind’s 
sins.  I came as a Redeemer for the salvation of everyone, 
and open the gates of heaven to all who are worthy to 
enter.  This vision of My Resurrection at the tomb is 



combined with the joy of My coming at Christmas.  Even as 
you think about bringing gifts to Me at My crib, My birth 
was a gift to you as the beginning of your salvation.  My 
death on the cross is My Blood sacrifice so everyone could 
be given the opportunity for eternal life in heaven.  
Without My death, you could not be resurrected to new life 
in the Spirit.  This gift of My death for everyone is a 
sign of how much I love each soul that I have created.  I 
could not allow Satan, sin, or death to have power over My 
souls.  Instead I have given you new life in Me in 
Confession by forgiving your sins and building up your soul 
with the grace of My Eucharist.  You can experience heaven 
in My Real Presence on earth and My beatific vision in 
heaven forever.  This commemoration of My birth at 
Christmas is really a celebration of the fulfillment of 
God’s promise to send a Redeemer.  You now can benefit from 
the graces of all of My sacraments as you are all joined in 
My Mystical Body.  Rejoice that you now have faith and hope 
in Me that I have conquered sin and death, so one day your 
body could be resurrected with your soul at the 
Resurrection of the final judgment.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your entertainment has become 
an occasion of sin and a bad influence on the morals of 
both children and adults.  On your TV programming you see a 
steady diet of violence, profanity, nakedness, and 
encouragement of living together without marriage.  Your 
movies are even worse and you should not even go to ‘R’ 
movies both for avoiding what is seen and to not give money 
to support them.  Because your people in America have been 
exposed to this filth for so long, this is why you have 
violence against women and your abortions.  Families are 
divided by divorce and separation because of your 
pornography, adultery, and fornication.  You are not 
changing your abortions because you are more concerned with 
pleasure in pills, birth control devices, vasectomies and 
tying of tubes.  Your pleasure and material minded society 
has lost its sense of sin and morality, and it has all been 
influenced by your media, TV, and movies.  If your country 
does not clean up its  lifestyles with more focus on Me 
than worldly things, you will see disasters and foreigners 
take over your land.  Your morals have become so bad in 
America, that you have become a mission land though you 
claim to believe in God.” 
 
Sunday, December 19, 2004: 
 Jesus said: “My people, when a puddle of water is 
undisturbed, you can see your reflection in it  



as when things are calm.  When the puddle is disturbed by 
something entering it, it is like when some sudden event 
comes into your life that could upset you.  You may be 
faced with an accident, a sickness, a death in the family, 
or a lost job.  All at once your plans have been upset and 
you have to adapt to whatever is going on in your life.  
Even when a baby comes into your home, there is 
considerable adjustment and your peace and calm could be 
disturbed. Whatever comes into your life, the most 
important event is when I come into your life as a 
conversion or a born again in the Spirit experience.  Love 
of Me and obedience to My laws is a big commitment of your 
time, and how you may have to change your lifestyle to live 
as I want you to live.  You have freedom by your free will 
choices, but following Me could mean limiting some 
pleasures and desires.  If you believe in Me, then you have 
trust in prayer that I will take care of you, no matter 
what events that you will face.  Your calm may be upset, 
but your confidence in My help will always keep you steady, 
so you will have peace in your heart.” 
 
Monday, December 20, 2004: (Al Geyssens’ funeral) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of a missing 
pillar holding up My Church is a good representation of how 
much Al contributed his time and treasure to this very 
church.  The passing of his life is a grieving not only for 
his family, but also for those whom he helped and 
influenced with his love and care.  He was very faithful to 
his family, to Me, and to those in his business.  He is 
truly worthy of the crown that he will receive.  I have 
told you before that My Adorers and My daily Mass friends 
have a special place in My heart.  His gift of life and his 
example will live on in every life that he has touched.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of a spiral 
staircase is all about striving for your perfection on 
earth.  As you advance through your grades of school, you 
are improving your secular knowledge of things of the 
world.  You should also be working to perfect your faith as 
you grow older.  There are various levels of heaven that 
you can aspire to by growing closer to Me in love and your 
good deeds for others.  By daily prayer and frequent 
Confession, you can keep your soul cleansed of sin.  By 
frequent visits to My Blessed Sacrament and weekday Mass 
attendance, you can gain in grace and obedience to My Will.  
Try to keep track of where you are in your spiritual life, 
so you can see if you are improving  or falling back into 
your old habits.  My saints gave up everything so they 



could follow Me without any worldly limitations.  If you 
truly live your daily consecration, then you will be better 
able to focus on heavenly things and a desire to please Me.  
You can always improve in your faith if you put your mind 
to working at it.  Never let your eyes off of Me, and I 
will lead you on your stairway to heaven.”  
 
Tuesday, December 21, 2004:  
 Jesus said:  “My people, the shepherds were told by 
the angel to come and visit Me at My crib to give glory to 
God.  The three kings brought gifts worthy of their Infant 
King in gold, frankincense, and myrrh.  My people can also 
give Me similar gifts without being so expensive.  The gold 
is a symbol of the treasure that you give to My Church for 
its physical support.  The frankincense, as for incensing, 
is a symbol for giving Me reverence as the Son of God, and 
the Second Person of the Blessed Trinity.  The myrrh is a 
symbol of My suffering on the cross for your salvation.  I 
call of My faithful to share in My suffering on earth with 
all that you suffer, and to offer it up for the remission 
of your sins and the sins of others.  The greatest gift, 
that you can give Me, is your own soul and love of Me in 
doing your mission on earth.  I came to the earth to give 
each soul salvation from your sins and an opportunity to 
come to heaven by your own free will choice to love Me.  My 
death opened up the gates of heaven, but you must show Me 
your love and desire for heaven in your daily actions.  
Your good example and imitation of My life will be a 
witness to others how love is the answer for peace on 
earth, and not anger and hate in wars.  Rejoice in My 
coming at Christmas, for every year is a new birth for your 
faith to blossom as you bear fruit of love and good deeds.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you remember when I washed the 
feet of My apostles and this was a sign to them, that the 
one, who wishes to be the greatest, must serve the rest.  
If you are to be My disciples, you also must think of 
helping others in need as you would help Me.  See Me in the 
least of My little ones that are crying out for your help.  
You may be called to help your children or grandchildren 
with loans for education, cars, weddings, and homes.  You 
may have friends in need for funerals or other charities.  
The more that you are willing to share of your time and 
money with others, the less you will have attachment to the 
wealth and possessions of this world.  You must even be 
open to give everything over to Me and even pray for your 
enemies.  Love of Me and your neighbor is your calling to 



follow Me, so be willing to reach out and help someone 
whenever the opportunity presents itself to you.” 
 
Wednesday, December 22, 2004: 
 Jesus said: “My people, I lived a very simple life in 
a small home at Nazareth.  I was born humbly in a stable, 
and I had to hide in Egypt from Herod who tried to kill Me.  
People were expecting Me to come as a rich earthly king, 
but  My Kingdom is a spiritual Kingdom and not one of the 
world as you know it.  As you in America think of what a 
home should be, many dream of a large expensive home with 
many possessions.  All of your wealth will not help you get 
to heaven.  It will be your acts of love and sharing that 
will help you to heaven, because you cannot buy yourself 
into heaven.  Look at Me in the simple manger and you will 
see that loving Me and your neighbor are more important 
than having a nice rich home.  The rich and the affluent 
will have a harder time to get to heaven because they are 
being blinded from heavenly things by their desires for 
possessions and comforts.  You will gain more by giving 
gifts to the poor, who cannot pay you back, than the gifts 
that you give to your friends who will give you gifts in 
return.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this miraculous star that led 
the wise men to My manger in Bethlehem is another sign of 
My glory in leading you to Me-the Light of the world.  This 
star not only announces My birth, but it is the beginning 
of your salvation as I took on a human form.  My birth also 
proclaims that the Kingdom of God is at hand.  Love and 
peace entered the world again with My arrival.  All the 
angels rejoiced at My coming to earth as a man.  My Light 
is the same Light that St. John the apostle speaks of in 
his Gospel account in the first chapter.  As you celebrate 
Christmas with your giving of gifts, you can see the many 
lights on the houses which give light to My birth that is 
commemorated each year.  Many have speculated on My star 
being a comet or a mixture of stars, but they do not want 
to accept that it was a miracle from God.  By My power I 
can do whatever pleases the Father, so believe that I can 
do the impossible, even if I choose to have a star lead 
people to Me in My manger.” 
 
Message on Bob Schaefer: Jesus said: “My people, this 
symbol of a clock over a book means that time has run out 
for all of Bob’s work on your books and those of many 
others.  He has been very faithful in helping to spread the 
messages that I have given you.  Ever since the first visit 



to your chapel, there has been many confirmations for 
Queenship Publishing to support your mission.  Bob will 
receive his reward for all he has done to get My Word in 
religious books out for all to read.  His dedication to Me 
in his work and his prayer life is a tribute to his life’s 
work.  He has truly followed the mission of truth that I 
have given him to share My message with the readers of his 
books.”  
 
Thursday, December 23, 2004: 
 Jesus said: “My people, many of you are giving gifts 
to each other and your spiritual gifts to Me.  I in return 
am sharing My gifts with you both in Myself in My Blessed 
Sacrament and in My Word of Scripture Revelation.  Whenever 
you receive Me in Holy Communion, or visit Me in My 
tabernacle or Adoration, you are experiencing Christmas 
again as I come into your soul.  This basket of books 
represents the Gospels which share My very words with you.  
It is when you read or hear My words that My voice comes 
alive to you in My teachings.  You can be more spiritually 
alive when you take My words into your heart and live them 
in your daily actions.  You share in My suffering when you 
take up your daily cross and bear it through life for My 
sake.  I announced when I came that the Kingdom of God is 
at hand, but you can have a part of My Kingdom come into 
your soul with taking My Eucharist.  Many do not fully 
appreciate My Real Presence before you in My Blessed 
Sacrament.  You rejoiced at My gift when I became 
incarnated into a man, but rejoice even further that I give 
you My very Self in every consecrated Host.  This 
multiplication of My heavenly Manna at every Mass is a gift 
beyond compare, and it is available for every worthy soul 
to receive Me.  The more often that you come to Mass during 
the week,  the more you can share the Spirit of Christmas 
in your very soul with My Real Presence.” 
 (Loretta, Maffy’s sister’s funeral) Jesus said: “My 
people, by this vision of holes in the church floor, there 
is a feeling of emptiness.  Many of the seats in the church 
have been removed to change the orientation of the seating 
to more of a semicircular structure.  There is also an 
emptiness in the church and in the hearts of the family 
because Loretta has passed away.  Even though she is going 
to a better place, there is always a sense of loss when a 
beloved family member passes on.  At times you do not 
realize how much someone does for you until they are no 
longer present.  Time will heal such losses, but it will 
not be without some adjustments.  Pray for all of those 



souls who pass away because you do not know where these 
souls are.  Your prayers will always be heard and directed 
where they are needed the most.” 
 
Friday, December 24, 2004: 
 Jesus said: “My people, as the celebration of 
Christmas begins soon, you are drawn closer to the figures 
of My Blessed Mother, St. Joseph, the shepherds, the wise 
men, and most of all Myself as an Infant King.  Today, I am 
focusing on the sinlessness of My Divine Nature in a man’s 
body and also the sinlessness of My Blessed Mother.  For 
Me, as the Second Person of God, it is not hard to 
understand that I did not sin even though I was I was 
tempted by Satan.  It is My Blessed Mother’s sinlessness 
even from birth that is difficult to comprehend.  Think of 
how I prepared her from all time to be My perfect unstained 
mother because she was to carry her Divine Savior.  She was 
gifted with her Immaculate Conception without Original Sin, 
and I sent My angels to surround her with heavenly 
protection from the evil ones.  But it was her free will 
that worked with My Divine Will to accept Me as an infant 
by the overshadowing of the Holy Spirit.  It was also the 
angels who advised St. Joseph to accept Blessed Mary into 
his home and to protect Me in Egypt.  My Incarnation as a 
man and  My Blessed Mother’s Fiat will remain a mystery, 
but the both of us are your models to follow in your own 
striving for perfection which is the calling of My Heavenly 
Father.  It is living in My Divine Will with total 
surrender in your daily consecration that will lead you to 
heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, as you see the Son of Man come 
as a babe in the manger of a stable, think of how I loved 
man so much that I would humble Myself to take on the form 
of a man.  I did this for your salvation from your sins.  
But this is also a lesson in humility both for individuals 
and nations.  There are times when you want to show off 
your new electronic devices, your talents, your 
intelligence, or your possessions, wealth and job position.  
There will be those that are poorer or less talented and it 
is not right to belittle them just because you may be more 
skilled.  It is better to be humble and more concerned with 
your spiritual life than earthly things.  This is true of 
America also in respect to other nations. You are rich with 
many possessions and the latest arms, but it is not your 
place to bully other nations into submission for your own 
political gains.  Many of the wars that you engage in are 
not threatening your own security, but you are flaunting 



your military power on leaders or dictators that you want 
removed.  Forcing your way on people is why you are gaining 
so many enemies.  Pray for peace and work at being 
peacemakers instead of making war.” 
 
Saturday, December 25, 2004: (Christmas Day) 
 Jesus said: “My people, I came to the earth to save 
the souls of all of mankind, but I care also for all the 
animals, plants and the rest of My creation.  Everything on 
the earth and in the universe was made to be in harmony 
with each other, but man has done much to destroy this 
harmony with his greed and pride.  Not only do men make war 
among themselves, but they make war on the environment 
around them.  You harvest ores to make metal objects and 
leave the earth scarred.  You cut down the trees for 
furniture and fuel and do not always replace the trees.  
You burn gas, oil, and coal and you cause much air and 
water pollution as a result.  You create many landfills 
with your wastes and discarded TVs and cars.  Your food 
from the fields also abuses the soil when many deserts 
result.  You use DNA to change animals and plants thinking 
in your pride that you can do better than My perfection.  
When I come again, I will renew the earth back to the 
perfection that I created before man destroyed it.  I will 
also put harmony back among man, the animals and the 
plants.  My New Era of Peace will truly show you how I want 
you to enjoy My creation as I intended it, and not how man 
has abused it.  Rejoice in My First Coming, but you will 
rejoice even more when you will see a new heavens and a new 
earth in My next coming.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, as the evil of your society 
grows worse, the one world people will be searching to find 
patriots and religious to put them into detention centers.  
These are the two groups that would stand in their way for 
a takeover and they would like to remove their opposition 
first.  This whole vision of a fast slide shows how My 
faithful will have to leave in haste from their homes 
before the one world people could catch them.  You will be 
warned when to leave for My refuges, and do not hesitate 
once you are warned to leave.  You will need to keep one 
step ahead of those trying to capture you in order to avoid 
possible torture and martyrdom.  Those, who are too slow to 
leave for My refuges, may find themselves detained in 
detention centers.  Trust in Me and I will protect you from 
the evil ones.  This may seem a harsh message on Christmas, 
but you will see St. Stephen martyred tomorrow when it is 



not superceded by Sunday Mass.  Keep yourself prepared for 
the day when I will call you to My refuges.” 
 
Sunday, December 26, 2004: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of a long lasting 
huge volcanic eruption will cause a major disruption in the 
weather where this will occur.  I have told you before that 
more demons will be unleashed on the earth through volcanic 
disturbances.  You have been looking for signs of the end 
times, and this eruption will be one of them.  Today, also 
many are being frightened from the huge earthquake and the 
tidal waves that killed thousands of people at Christmas 
time.  These signs and many like it will be getting 
people’s attention and cause more to pray and prepare for 
the coming tribulation.  The significance of this event at 
Christmas time will send a message to you that this was not 
by accident.” 
 
Monday, December 27, 2004: (St. John the Evangelist) 
 Jesus said: “My people, the actual place of My birth 
at Bethlehem, as many have witnessed, is located in a cave 
and not just a wooden stable.  This was a foreshadowing of 
when I would have to hide from Herod’s attempts to kill Me.  
Even when My family fled to Egypt, we lived in a cave there 
also.  When My people have to hide at My refuges in the 
tribulation, you too will be in flight from the evil ones 
who will be trying to kill you for your faith in Me.  In 
addition to places of My Blessed Mother’s apparition sites, 
and places of holy ground, I have told you that the angels 
could lead you to caves in higher ground.  Those, who 
thought that caves were a strange place to hide, should 
look at Elijah who hid in a cave,  the early Christians who 
hid in the catacombs, and even My family in caves in 
Bethlehem and Egypt.  Be thankful that I will guide you and 
shelter you from the evil ones until I come to cast them 
into hell and provide for you in My Era of Peace.  Those, 
who are faithful to Me in hard times, will reap your reward 
on earth and in heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of an invisible 
building, including the people inside, is an example of how 
miraculously I will protect My faithful at the refuges.  I 
will perform the impossible for your protection so the evil 
ones will not be able to detect you by sight, by radar, by 
heat, or smell.  I will also provide for your water, bread, 
and meat.  The healing water will heal all of your 
sicknesses and you will be protected also from viruses, 
poisons, or bombs.  Be grateful that I will take care of My 



faithful, but do not complain of your lack of comforts and 
possessions because they are being stripped for your 
spiritual protection.  It is not necessary to go to My 
refuges until the time when I will warn you to go.  I told 
you the three signs of world famine, division in My Church, 
and forced chips in the body.  The Antichrist will not have 
his reign  until I will allow it.  You are seeing the signs 
of destruction foretold in My Scriptures of the end times.  
Trust in Me and call on My help and everything will be 
provided for you.  There will be some that will be martyred 
for their faith as an example for the rest.  But do not be 
intimidated by those trying to force the mark of the beast 
on you.  Those, who are not martyrs, will find protection 
at My refuges.  Be patient for a time of testing before I 
will return to defeat the evil ones and I will renew the 
earth with My Era of Peace.” 
 
Tuesday, December 28, 2004: (Holy Innocents) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of a small casket 
is more honor for the aborted babies than are given by any 
of your mothers having abortions.  It is bad enough that 
you are killing your babies, but then you are refusing to 
acknowledge them as live humans, and you discard them as 
garbage without a proper burial.  Some even want to use the 
tissues of dead babies for body parts, stem cells, and even 
cosmetic creams.  This is even more of an insult to Me in 
making money on aborted babies.  Those, who kill My little 
ones, will be forgiven if they seek Me, but they will still 
have to make up a heavy reparation for their sin.  As a 
nation there is even more of a payment for your laws that 
encourage abortions and give authenticity to these 
killings.  I have mentioned before that you have an 
opportunity to change your laws, but if it is not done, 
then you will face even stronger disasters as you are 
seeing in Asia.  America needs to repent and stop your 
abortions, or you will be brought to your knees.  If you 
continue stem cell research on aborted baby tissues, and 
pursue gay marriages, you will be increasing the frequency 
and intensity of the chastisements that I will send upon 
you.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have told you before that 
you will see earthquakes increase in frequency and 
intensity.  I also told you that more earthquakes occur 
under water because there is more ocean than land.  It was 
just a matter of time that such an earthquake would appear 
near populated areas.  The tidal waves have been 
devastating with many deaths and possibly more from disease 



because of a shortage of fresh water.  Water will have to 
be boiled or distilled to avoid germs.  It is good that 
various countries are bringing aid to the affected 
countries. It will take considerable time and effort to 
restore life to normal to these areas.  I have talked about 
disasters and famines leading up to the end times and now 
you are seeing it occur before your very eyes.  Pray for 
these people and help them financially as you helped the 
poor people who were devastated in the Carribean.” 
 
Wednesday, December 29, 2004: (St. Thomas Becket) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this latest earthquake has 
left many dead in the wake of all the tidal waves.  This is 
another event of death that you have never seen in recent 
times.  It is the largest earthquake in forty years.  This 
event and others that are setting records should be a major 
sign to you that you are living in the end times.  You are 
living amidst an evil similar to that in Noah’s day that I 
foretold when I would come again.  I also told you when you 
see great famines, earthquakes, and pestilence, that My 
coming would be signaled.  All of Scripture is being 
fulfilled before your eyes, so it is time to repent and 
prepare your souls to meet Me in judgment. This is the 
mission that I have given you to warn the people that My 
return is coming soon.” 
 
 Jesus said: “My people, this is a vision representing 
My Wedding Banquet Feast in heaven.  All the food dishes 
represent how I will feed your soul with all that you 
desire.  You will have all that you desire with Me and have 
complete satisfaction in My love and peace that will put 
you into an eternal ecstasy with Me.  When you come to 
heaven, you will be purified to perfection by suffering and 
some refined by the fires of purgatory.  The more that you 
work on your perfection  on earth, the less that you will 
need to purify in purgatory.  To gain heaven you will need 
to deny all of your earthly desires so that you are focused 
entirely on serving Me and your neighbor.  This means that 
you need a complete detachment of all of your earthly 
comforts and pleasures.  Pray every day and offer up your 
good works to make reparation for your sins while you are 
on earth to lessen your purification in purgatory.  I love 
all of My people with an everlasting and unconditional 
love.  But each soul must choose to love Me of your own 
free will if you desire to be in heaven.  Your daily 
prayers, Masses, and Adoration are a sign to Me of how much 
you love Me.”  



 
Thursday, December 30, 2004: 
 Jesus said: “My people, soon you will be putting away 
your Christmas decorations and the Christmas tree will be 
bare once again.  How quickly the Holy Day season comes and 
goes away.  Even amidst all of your celebrations you are 
seeing many disasters all over the world.  This major 
earthquake is one of many signs that will be shaking people 
out of their complacency.  You are here on this earth for a 
very short time to test your love for Me.  As these events 
continue to warn you of the coming tribulation, you are 
being shown again visions of the evergreen trees in the 
wilderness where My people will have to flee to avoid those 
who will be persecuting you.  When the time comes, I will 
have My angels lead you to places at My refuges where you 
will be safe from the evil ones and everything will be 
provided for you.  As you see the Antichrist come to power, 
you should rejoice because I will come quickly to cast him 
into hell and establish My Era of Peace on the renewed 
earth.” 
 
Thursday, December 30, 2004:
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen some extreme 
damage from the major hurricanes that struck Florida and 
the tornadoes that they spawned.  Unless America repents 
and stops its abortions, you will see your natural 
disasters in hurricanes increase in intensity and 
frequency.  Why does America not see how you are offending 
Me with your wars, killings, and abortions?  These little 
souls from abortion are crying out for My justice and you 
will find My swift justice if you do not change your 
lifestyles.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are seeing terrible rains 
and mud slides in California and Arizona.  This is just the 
beginning for those areas that are encouraging marriages of 
homosexuals or pedophile behavior.  America’s moral 
behavior is getting worse and more abominable than ever.  
More severe chastisements are being brought  against you to 
bring you to your knees.  Pray for sinners to repent and 
convert their lives.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, because of your unrepentant 
sins, I have told you that you will be seeing power outages 
all over your country.  Already you have experienced some 
ice storms and unusual snow storms that took out your power 
in several places.  Just as you witnessed worse hurricanes, 
you will be seeing more damaging snow and ice storms than 



last year.  Pray for conversions to mitigate the severity 
of these storms.” 
 Jesus said: “My son, I showed you a vision of a lot of 
dead bodies with a sense of many deaths a while ago (12-4-
02).  Now on your TVs you are seeing the devastated 
villages and dead bodies being buried.  The numbers of dead 
are going to be well over 100,000 and this latest tidal 
wave attack has killed far more than the terrorists killed 
in New York City.  Pray and give alms to help the people 
who survived this disaster.  Many of these nations have 
been permanently scarred and they will be struggling to 
rebuild.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the latest tidal wave 
disasters swept away everything and everyone that was in 
its way.  It is unfortunate that over a third of the dead 
were innocent children.  You have seen a few miraculous 
survivors of children, but most of the children did not 
make it and were drowned or buried.  Pray for these people 
that they may be able to pick up their lives and start 
over.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, feeding the homeless and 
giving them fresh water will be a monumental problem for 
all of the aid groups to deal with.  Before calm and order 
can be brought back, there will be pestilence, disease, and 
famine that could cause even more deaths.  Food supplies 
for the whole world are being strained to help those that 
have had to deal with major disasters.  Many islands in the 
Carribean went through devastation from hurricanes.  As 
more disasters occur, you will see a world famine building 
to try and feed so many with less and less food.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, terrorist attacks on your oil 
pipelines and refineries are becoming more frequent in the 
Mid East  
and they could even occur in America.  Every time these 
events occur, your oil prices increase causing pain in your 
personal lives and those of your businesses.  Security for 
these flammable fuels is very difficult to maintain and you 
could see fuel shortages as a result of terrorism.  Pray 
that you may resort to more use of alternate fuels so you 
will still be able to run your businesses and have 
individual travel.”  
 
Friday, December 31, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, I am a loving and merciful 
God, but I am also a jealous God for My souls.  I give man 
free will to choose to accept Me or reject Me.  In other 
words I do not force My love on anyone.  I am merciful and 



forgiving for those who repent  of their sins.  Those, who 
reject Me and choose the worldly things as their gods, and 
refuse to repent, are choosing My justice instead of My 
mercy.  I have told you that the unrepentant sinners  will 
face eternal fire in hell, but also they will be pummeled 
here on earth as well.  America also is choosing the death 
culture of abortions, wars and manipulation of DNA in 
nature in addition to your adultery, fornication, 
masturbation, and homosexual sins.  How can I bring you 
blessings when your sins are worse than those of Sodom and 
Gomorrah?  Because you are worshiping the world more than 
Me, you will be brought to your knees by disasters, 
terrorism, and the one world people’s takeover.  I am 
pushing this lever ever higher for more chastisements as 
your sins are exceeding your prayers.  I have warned 
America to repent and change your lifestyles, and if you 
refuse, I will take all of your earthly things away from 
you until you come on your knees to beg for My mercy.” 
 


